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THE UNIVERSITY OF
ALABAMA IN HUNTSVILLE




FACULTY SENATE MEETING
February 17, 2022
12:50 P.M.
SSB Conference Room 3rd Floor
· Present: Tobias Mendelson, Anthony D’Costa, Dilcu Barnes, Laird Burns, Jose Betancourt, Angela Balla, Kwaku Gyasi, Andrei Gandila, Kristin Weger, Kyle Knight, Mike Banish, Rui Ma, Maria Pour, Gang Wang, Azita Amiri, Miranda Smith, Larry Carrey, Jeff Weimer, Harry Delugach, Gang Li, Andrea Word, Sarah Dyess, Ron Schwertfeger, Carmen Scholz, Joey Taylor, Carolyn Sanders, Tim Newman
· Absent with Proxy: Sophia Marinova, Fat Ho, Donna Guerra, Vineetha Menon
· Absent without Proxy: Deborah Heikes, Emil Jovanov, Bryan Mesmer, Sarma Rani, Chang-Kwon Kang, Susan Alexander, Beth Barnby, Amy Hunter, Lori Lioce, Leiqui Hu, Jerome Baudry, Sivaguru Ravindran, Themis Chronis, Michael Craw
· Ex-Officio: Interim Provost Bob Lindquist

· Guest: Rhonda Gaede, Trustee Ron Gray

· Faculty Senate President Carmen Scholz called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.  
· Trustee Ron Gray
· Thank you for allowing me to come.  It is an honor for me to be here today.  Our BOT consist of 15 trustees among the state.  I am from Huntsville.  I am a businessman here.  The two fifth district trustees are myself and Britt Sexton.  He normally attends with me but had a conflict for today.  I asked Trustee Mauldin to meet with us today from Tuscumbia.  We meet annually with you to make sure that we are meeting needs.  This campus is well represented between us three.

· I will report quickly on the rest of the campus.  We had a board meeting two weeks ago in Birmingham.  Our system has never been set up as well as it is now.  Going forward, our future has never been brighter.  Those comments reminded me of this campus.  This campus is the focus of our Board of Trustees.  We recognize that we have to do everything that we can to keep this campus in the focus.  

· Mike – For those that don’t know, we recently negotiated the ELSEVIER contract.  It is now a shared resource.  I have very strong suspicions that there was some strong arm twisting that allowed that to happen.  We really do thank you for that.  It makes all the campuses stronger.  It takes time and we understand that.  This is really a credit to you all.

· Trustee Gray – If you didn’t have other information, you would ask what is the benefit of UAH being a part of the system.  The board made a conscious decision to make sure that the three campuses and health systems benefited.  We have an excellent governance relations team.  Your campus and our system are better represented in Montgomery and Washington than our peers are by a lot. We lead the pack in representing higher education.  

· Harry – We had a presentation from our Chief Financial Officer.  We had a very large cash reserve it appeared.  I was disappointed to see that, but no salary raises.  We have received a memo this week for a one-time money allocation.  We are extremely grateful that this one-time bonus has happened.  The CFO stated that he couldn’t commit to recurring fund, i.e. salary raises, because the board would jump down his throat from an irresponsible action. 

· Trustee Gray - I am sure Todd didn’t use those exact words.  The terms of salaries are at the recommendation at the President.  As soon as Dr. Karr took over, he addressed these issues.  The board approved it right off.  Let me assure you that your FSEC conveyed their concerns over faculty salaries.  We monitor the budget.  The salary budget does come to us from the President.

· Carmen – We have gotten ourselves in a pickle over the past few years (with scholarships).  I hope the board helps us get out of that and doesn’t allow the same mistakes to be made.  Going forward, we don’t want to repeat past mistakes.

· Joey – With House Bill 312, the language talks about institutions disciplining faculty if they violate that bill.  Does the board have any position on this bill or what it proposes? Will the board and administrators support faculty in this matter?
· Trustee Gray – The board has been actively informed and is working the issue through.  We knew this was coming.  We are running a balancing act with the legislature.  We worked as hard as we could to have the bill address those legislators riding it.  Clay Ryan (System Vice Chancellor for External Affairs) has been trying to thread that needle.  The board strongly supports academic freedom.  The focus isn’t on higher education but K-12 and taking control of those curriculums.  No one on our board would advocate for limiting teachers.  I would say in terms of recruiting diverse faculty and students, the board has gotten behind that.  

· Carmen – Passing bills like this, keeps Alabama at the bottom in regards to education.  

· Trustee Gray – I can’t answer for our legislature.  We have been affected financially.  We have had a funding disparity among the campuses and Auburn.  Improvements were made to Auburn. The State Legislature will not listen to us on top issues. 

· Miranda – We know that in the College of Nursing, the faculty pay is lower than any other colleges.  We all want increases.  We are losing great faculty because they can make more money somewhere else.  The concern is that we aren’t getting the most qualified faculty because the salary isn’t comparable.  How can we keep the nurses and give them a fair salary?

· Trustee Gray – Faculty salary is the responsibility of the President and Provost.  The one sitting in the Presidents chair is knowledgeable in how to grow the faculty.  I will convey that concern to him.  It is completely appropriate to remind us each time.  The President comes to your meetings so reiterate those concerns.  The board is supportive of it.  I was shocked at the nursing salary.  It seems unnaturally low.  

· Miranda - We had a great professor leave to become a traveling nurse.  We are realistic but she was a great professor and great with students. 

· Carmen – If you explain to the faculty what is going on and show what the budget looks like, they will understand.  Treating us like children and just saying no, that has left a sour taste.

· Jeff – I have a question about the identity the board sees about UAH.  When I came, we were the best regional commuter college in the southeast but we have dropped even as we moved to a research grade college.  We would not ever stand the chance to start a medical school here and compete with UAB.  It has taken 30 years to get a Chemistry PhD started.  What does the board see as they look at the three campuses?  Should we start announcing ourselves as the best engineering college?  

· Trustee Gray – The board’s vision is this university should be designed to meet all needs locally.  We want it completely well rounded.  If you look at the campuses, UA is complete and well rounded. UAB is focused on medicine.  UAH is filling the role of technical, scientific, engineered bases institution.  Our board does not turn down a program because it exists somewhere else.  I take great pride in being a graduate from UA engineering but Auburn has traditionally been recognized as the dominant engineering school.  We don’t want to desensitize in any way.

· Jeff – Thank you for that.  We should help support our sister college departments.  

· Carolyn – In all my years here, I have had very little confidence in Arts and Humanities being marketed well.  I would love to see if it is dollars or clout in our marketing unit.  It seems UAH as a comprehensive institution has never been done well.  It just seems good marketing has been lacking.

· Trustee Gray – That is a good point. 

· Interim Provost – Trustee Gray will not be able to attend the April meeting due to his son’s marriage.

· Trustee Gray – I have never missed a meeting.  I do have a very good excuse.  I might very well Zoom in depending on my Friday morning activities.  I have enjoyed this.  Thank you for your leadership on campus.  

· Carmen – I would like to get the meeting report from January accepted.  Can we do that without a computer?  

· 
Mike – I move to accept the report.  Tim seconds.

· Carmen – All in favor of accepting.

· Ron – With the January FSEC report, on page 3, Chih Loo’s name is misspelled.  Can we get that corrected? 

· Carmen – All in favor of accepting as modified.  Ayes carry.

· Approve FS Minutes from January.  Andrea Word moves.  Laird Burns seconds.  All in favor.  Ayes carry.

· Accept February FSEC Report.  Laird Burns moves.  Carolyn Sanders seconds.  All in favor.  Ayes carry.

· Administrative Reports
· Interim Provost Robert Lindquist


· Blue Lights – Eight are going down and will not be replaced.  No one uses the blue lights.  There is an app that allows this to be done through the phone.  

· Carmen – Why don’t they take all down?

· Interim Provost – They take them down as they fail.  

· Provost Search – We will have six candidates come to campus starting next week.  They are giving a presentation.  There is some concern about making it public.  You will have to go into myUAH and look there.  One o’clock every day either in SSB 112 or Charger Theatre they will give a presentation.  Everyone in the senate is welcome to stay at 2 for half an hour to ask question but only if you are in the senate.  It is a very tight schedule.  We are fearful of losing candidates due to ongoing other searches, so we are trying to get these in quickly for an offer to be made.

· On Monday Tuscaloosa removes all COVID mandates, masking, etc.  I think per their dashboard they have 24 positive cases.  UAH is sitting around 24 positive students and 4 faculty.  As far as positive, we are testing less.  There will be a lot of pressure.  We need a representative on the Communicable Disease Committee.  We need your voice heard.  No one is going to be happy in these situations.  We have no intention of following UA instantly.  

· Laird – I just saw on the news that Madison City is now optional.

· Interim Provost- Some school districts are making it optional, some are not changing.

· Harry – They have decided their campus is their own county. You stated that we would follow ADPH per county but Tuscaloosa is at 40% still, so why no masks at UA?
· Interim Provost – UA has considered themselves a “county” (the campus) and their numbers are down.  Yes, you could say they are ignoring or fudging the rules.

· Joey – I do want to warn that if we go maskless, with the clinic being on the third floor of an academic building, that could exacerbate the issue.

· Jeff – I have a question back to the blue light.  In this line that we are now going to cellphones as the blue lights, I want to make sure that you do a check on campus the strength of signal.  I have lost all signal in my building to call out.  If any case, the request would be to check that.

· Angela- I understand the wish to ask IT.  They are understaffed.  I have audio issues that were reported last semester but haven’t been addressed yet.

· Interim Provost – That is within ETL.  I think they are down to one staff.  We have all the applications out.  We have 30% positions unfilled and 20% out in quarantine.  

· Carmen – I want to chime in to what Angela stated.  In our building, when you try to record Panopto it starts to make noise and will not work.  We are in critical need of IT people.  

· Rhonda – ETL just hired two new people.  Hopefully they will be able to make headway in classroom support.  We have been spending money on contract support.  We are also having a meeting with people on campus about student employment.  We are looking to see what we can do to help.  

· Ron – I just saw a news story about Auburn getting a new research lab facility here in Huntsville.  

· Interim Provost – We found out about it through the grapevine.  They will have a campus on research park, since they bought the LogiCore building.  The problem is that can cause us problems. We have quality people here and we know what we are doing, but it is a threat.  

· Officer/Committee Reports

· Carmen Scholz, President

· I am the representative for UAH to the Federal Demonstration Partnership. I just wanted to give you the key points.  I have talked about foreign influence in research.  It is still high on the list.  We had a keynote speaker from MIT where she is the VPR. She talked about the future of academia and microacademics.  That was frightening.  The suggestions made: going away from traditional degrees to certificates.  I know that we have had this discussion before at my end of the campus.  I think this is dangerous for universities of our size.  Smaller schools like us will be belittled or diminished further while the MIT’s of the world will survive.  NSF was discussed.   A new directorate was established.  NSF has chosen to neglect basic research.  Who pays for the first step?  

· Joey Taylor, President-Elect

· I did attend the virtual board meeting.  The most interesting was the financial committee meeting.  We have performed some bond restructuring.  They are continuing to pay off debt, $10M a year.  

· Mike – The building bond debt?

· Joey – Yes.

· Mike Banish, Parliamentarian

· I have been President and Past President a couple of times.  I am on the Lobbying Organization by Colleges at the individual level, the Higher Education Partnership.  While we have had a couple of people attend in my place, it typically is the President or President-Elect.  Joey would you like to take over for me?  

· Joey -Yes.

· Angela – Are they basically buying the legislature with a beach trip?

· Laird – No. Auburn has turned this into a science.  

· Ron –asked about Mike’s earlier Elsevier comment. It's true that the system negotiated jointly with Elsevier for all 3 campuses. But each school still has a separate contract and a separate collection; it is not a shared resource. We have already had one senator contacting the Library asking how to access the UAB resources, so he wanted to make sure the distinction was clear for everyone.Carmen – Ron was made aware of that.

· Andrei Gandila, Governance and Operations Committee Chair

· No report.

· Laird Burns, Finance and Resources Committee Chair

· On the budget side, we have spent some time with Todd.  We have a salary increases coming.  We did go through the RCEU.  We have upper 20’s in candidates.  We funded everyone that has applied, we have more money than applicants. 
· Andrea Word, Personnel Committee Chair

· We will go over Bills 458 and 469.  I did want to raise what Joey asked Ron Gray.  From the Personnel side, on the HB 312.  The bill authorizes institutions to take punitive action against professor in the classroom.  I think it is important for the institution to say they will not fire someone from teaching their content.

· Joey – That is why I asked what leeway there was.  

· Carmen – I would like to urge us to come up with a resolution.  We should and must speak.  This is a southern state, very conservative.  We have to draw a line in the sand.

· Andrea – I don’t think K12 is the goal.  They are already what they are.  Culturally, I think higher ed is the goal.

· Joey- There are multiple bills circulating right now.

· Andrea – There are several bills tied together.  There are forces at work on how we deliver.  

· Carmen – I think it is necessary for us to speak.

· Mike – We have a meeting with Chih Loo on the 24th.  I will send out a note to the faculty.  We will find out why we can’t see the numbers.  If you want more transparency, you need to show up. 

· Tim – Is it a one o’clock?

· Carmen – It clashes with the Provost presentations.

· Joey – They are recording the presentations.

· Tim – It would be in poor form to not be at the presentation at 2.  

· Laird- I would encourage you to come to these presentations.  Before there have only been about two or three in attendance.

· Carolyn Sanders, Ombudsperson

· No report.

· Carmen Scholz, President

·  I sent you a notification from ETL that states Panopto stores these BETA and then they delete them according to the schedule.  ETL wants to know if there are any issues with this schedule?  After they realized how much storage they needed, permanent is not an option.  It doesn’t keep you from keeping the recordings on your computer.  Is anyone opposed to this?  I take this as an agreement.

· Second, you heard the Provost mention about doing away with mask.  By a show of hands and speak for your colleagues, who is in favor of doing away with mask?  Then I ask who wants to keep mask.  Who is in favor of following Tuscaloosa after Spring Break? 

· Miranda – There has been a decrease in COVID rates.  I work in the Huntsville ER.  We are swabbing 5-6 a day.  Those I swabbed were flu.  I don’t wear N95 all the time.  My husband had it about a month ago.  I did not take precaution in my home.  I am vaccinated with booster and did not get it.

· Angela – We are still at a 35% positivity rate for Madison County.  That is assuming people are testing at the right place or just at home.  What criteria needs to be in place?  

· Carmen – You want to say the decision needs to made on the positivity rate?

· Harry – I have been following numbers since March 2020.  ADPH has clear guidance that Tuscaloosa is ignoring.  Madison County is 21% today.  If you meet both thresholds, you move down.  We are about 7-10 days away from getting the second highest level.  If we got down to the moderate level for two weeks, we could release the mask requirement.  I am comfortable using that data.  

· Carmen – I need to have a sense of the faculty on how it is perceived.  I understand your argument.  

· Harry – I would be fine doing away with mask.  Solely due to the fact that most have either been vaccinated or gotten COVID and have immunity.

· Jeff – How many are sensing that their faculty are adamant about dropping mask.

· Member – I wanted to say it is a difficult decision to make.  What is the push to do away with mask?

· Carmen – The students are pushing for it to go away.

· Member – Why not ride it out until the end of the semester, then start fresh in fall.

· Andrea – If we establish a policy, why can’t we point to it and follow it.  Why do we have to question a policy in place?  My feelings don’t matter.  What’s the point of having a policy?  Let it play out.  Harry is right in a couple of weeks we can probably drop it.

· Carmen – I was told to just a get a sense. 

· Harry – I would be happy to poll my faculty.

· Motion to adjourn 2:25 PM.
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